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Meeting commenced  

The meeting commenced at 1.01pm 

 

Cr Brett Tessari read the Livestreaming Statement. 

Livestreaming  Statement  

As the Meeting Chair, I give my consent for this Open Council Meeting to be 

streamed live, recorded and published online, in accordance with Councilõs 

Livestreaming Policy and Meeting Procedure Local Law 2018.  

The Chair and/or the CEO have the discretion and authority at any time to direct the 

termination or interruption of livestreaming.  

Such direction will only be given in exceptional circumstances where deemed 

relevant. Circumstances may include instances where the content of debate is 

considered misleading, defamatory or potentially inappropriate to be published.  

Attendees are advised that they may be subject to legal action if their actions result in 

inappropriate and/or unacceptable behaviour and/or comments. Thank you. 

 

Cr Brett Tessari read the Virtual Meeting Statement. 

Virtual Meeting Statement  

The COVID-19 Omnibus Bill 2020 provision allows Council meeting attendance by 

electronic means. 

The requirement of the meeting being open to the public is satisfied by the meeting 

being streamed live to Councils internet. 

In the event of technical issues with the livestream the meeting will be adjourned. 

Councillors are deemed as being in attendance if: 

¶ They can hear proceedings 

¶ They can see other members in attendance and can be seen by other members 

¶ They can be heard (to speak) 

 

Cr Brett Tessari read the Mobile Telephone Reminder. 

Mobile Telephone Reminder  

Please turn off all mobile telephones or in the case of an emergency, please advise the 

Chair and switch to silent mode. 
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Cr Geoff Ellis read the Statement of Acknowledgement. 

Statement of Acknowledgement  

Bass Coast Shire Council acknowledges Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people 

as the first Australians and recognises that they have a unique relationship with the 

land and water. 

Council further recognises that we are situated on the lands of the traditional owners, 

the Bunurong, Boon wurrung members of the Kulin Nation who have lived here for 

thousands of years. 

We offer our respect to their elders past and present and through them, all 

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people where ever they are. 

 

Cr Bruce Kent read the Councillor Statement. 

Councillor Statement  

All members of this Council pledge to the Bass Coast Shire community to consider 

every item listed on this eveningõs agenda: 

¶ Based on the individual merits of each item; 

¶ Without bias or prejudice by maintaining an open mind; and 

¶ Disregarding Councillorsõ personal interests so as to avoid any conflict with 
our public duty. 

Any Councillor having a conflict of interest in an item will make a proper, prior 

disclosure to the meeting and will not participate in the debate or vote on the issue. 
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A Present and Apologies  

Councillors: Cr Brett Tessari, Bunurong Ward (Mayor) 

 Cr Geoff Ellis, Western Port Ward (Deputy Mayor) 

 Cr Julian Brown, Bunurong Ward 

 Cr Les Larke, Bunurong Ward 

 Cr Stephen Fullarton, Island Ward 

 Cr Pamela Rothfield, Island Ward 

 Cr Michael Whelan, Island Ward  

 Cr Bruce Kent, Western Port Ward  

 Cr Clare Le Serve, Western Port Ward 

 

Officers in Attendance: 

 Ms Ali Wastie, Chief Executive Officer 

 Ms Allison Jones, General Manager Business Transformation 

 Ms Jodi Kennedy, General Manager Resilient Communities 

 Mr James Stirton, General Manager Place Making    

 Mr David Filmalter, Chief Financial Officer 

 Mr Christian Stefani, Executive Manager Partnerships, Advocacy & 

Economy  

 Ms Robyn Borley, Manager Governance and Property 

  

 

Apologies: Nil 
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B Declarations of Interest  

Cr Brett Tessari declared a Conflict of Interest in agenda item H.1 under section 78 of 

the Local Government Act 1989.  

Cr Julian Brown declared a Conflict of Interest in agenda item H.1 under section 78 of 

the Local Government Act 1989. 
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C Confirmation of Minutes  

C.1 Special Meeting held on 19 August 2020 

Council Decision  

Moved: Cr. Pamela Rothfield / Seconded: Cr. Geoff Ellis  

That the minutes of the Special Meeting dealing with:  

¶ Wonthaggi Cemetery Trust business and San Remo Cemetery 

Trust business  

held on 19 August 2020 be confirmed.  

CARRIED  

 

C.2 Ordinary Meeting held on 19 August 2020 

Council Decision  

Moved: Cr. Bruce Kent / Seconded: Cr. Stephen Fullarton  

That the minutes of  the Ordinary Meeting held on 19 August 2020 be 

confirmed.  

CARRIED  
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D Public Question Time  

D.1 Prue Jolly, Audit Committee 

1. Councils external Audit Committee members are Mr Vincent Philpott (Chair), Mr 

Tim Large, Mr Homi Burjorjee. Would you please provide the names of their 

companies and contact details? 

2. Councils Audit committee has held number of meetings during the 2019-20 

Financial Year. Would you please provide copies of the minutes of the last two 

Audit Committee meetings? 

Response:  

1. The independent members of Councilõs Audit and Risk Committee are 
appointed as individuals, not as representatives of any company.  Their 

contact details are not publicly available.  

2. Minutes of the Audit and Risk Committee a re confidential and cannot 

be released.  An outline of the items discussed is included in the Council 

report when the minutes are tabled.  The minutes of the 4 December 

2019 and 4 March 2020 Audit Committee meetings were tabled at the 

17 June 2020 Council meeting.  

 

D.2 Stacey Dagg, Council Finance  

1. Why did council have $44,040,000 invested on 30/6/2020 and continued 

investments in term deposits and shares totalling $44,040,000 at 31/7/2020 of cash 

money when Capital works projects available for construction and jobs were not 

started or completed during 2019-2020 when the total income of council was 

around $90 million? 

2. Project 20001 is for a Capital Works Project at Pioneer Bay. Council included in 

the total cost a contingency cost of $329,083. What is the scope of works for the 

contingency (additional works) and who will be paid part or full the contingency 

cost, have funds been paid? 

Response: 

1. Council invests its revenue in accordance with its adopted investment 

policy in short term cash and term  deposits. This included $8.14million 

in cash.  At year end Council was holding $54.18 million in cash and 

term deposits. These investments support Councilõs cash reserves 

which include funding for capital projects that are being carried forward 

to the 202 0/21 financial year. Other financial reserves include funding 

allocations for strategic works, landfill rehabilitation, grants received in 

advance, developer contributions for open space and the repayment of 

the Local Government Funding Vehicle (LGFV).  

2. Council provides for a contingency which is typically in the order of 5 to 

10 per cent when it awards contracts for capital works. The 

contingency amount needs to be within the Council budget and is only 

drawn on when there is a valid reason (e.g. latent site  conditions, 

contaminated soil, asbestos removal). Where a budget change is 
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required, a Council resolution is required to increase the project 

budget.    

 

D.3 Kevin Griffin, Contract variation approach  

As Council effectively acknowledged that it made no effort to resist or reduce the 

massive cost increases recently imposed by Cleanaway/Wonthaggi Recyclers will 

Council advise if its ongoing approach to contract variations will remain to be that of 

passive acceptance and simply passing the costs directly onto ratepayers and 

residents? 

Response: 

Under Councilõs Procurement Delegations Framework all contract 

expenditure variations that are outside budget allocations need to be 
approved by Council. This is a s tringent control that ensures Council are 

made aware of all requests for contract variations that are outside budget 

including the reasons for these.   

 

D.4 Michael Guz, Council Finances 

1. Council reported at the 19/8/2020 council meeting $46,040,000 of investments at 

30/6/2020 and $44,040,000 at 31/7/2020 when answering similar questions from 

two community members. Where can I read all details of the investment portfolio 

for 30/6/2020 in councils records. Please advise and provide details. 

2. On the 31/3/2020 council reported 145 Capital Works Projects which included 
financial details. Where can I read all details including the financials for all 

completed Capital Works Projects listed as part of the 2019-20 financial year as of 

years end 30/6/2020. Please advise and provide details. 

Response: 

1. Details of Councilõs investment holdings will be included in the year-end 

financial statements to be presented to Council for their consideration 

in October. A report on Councilõs investments portfolio will also be 

included.  

The 2019/20 financial statements and audit review has been delayed 

due to the COVID -19 pandemic. Councils have been given an extension 

to 30 November 2020 for the lodgement of their annual reports with 

the Minister.  

2. A Statement of Capital Works f or the year ended 30 June 2020 will be 

reported as part of the annual financial statements. This includes a 

comparison of actual capital expenditure to budget and explanations of 

material variances.  The financial statements will be presented to 

Council fo r consideration at the October Council meeting and 

incorporated in their entirety in the Annual Report.  
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D.5 Graham Jolly, Capital Works Projects 

1. Contingency cost ranging 5% to 10% are added to a Tender Contract cost. What are the 
Contingency Costs for Tender Noõs 19012, 19009, 19024 19016, 19013 and there 

average used Contingency costs and variances. 

2. What are the details of the final overall Contingency costs expensed explaining there 

scope of works, the reason why the cost was used and who was paid the contingency 

cost for these Capital Works Project Tender numbers 19012, 19009, 19014, 19016 and 

19013. 

Response: 

The contingency percentage amount is determined by the type of project, its 

size and complexity.  All capital works budgets are approved with a n appropriate 

amount of contingency.  This is consistent with Councilõs procurement policy and 

ensures projects are not delayed once they have commenced.  Any increase in 

costs above the overall budget amount would require further approvals.  

Any claim for payment against the contingency for latent conditions is not paid 

automatically.  The approved contingency budgets for each of the five listed 

contracts were not paid in full. A breakdown of the contingency costs will be 

included in the minutes.  

 

Tender 

No  

Tender 

Description  

Total 

Contingency  

Contingency 

Paid 2019-20  

Contingency 

Paid to  

Reason 

Tender 

19009 

Cowes ð Rhyll 

Road 

Blackspot 

Project  (7%)  

$44,851  $27,137 Fowlers 

Asphalting Pty 

Ltd 

Additional works 

for school 

entrance, 

linemarking, 

drainage works 

Tender 

19012 

Wonthaggi 

Netball 

Courts 

Redevelopmen

t (10%) 

$105,880 $51,679 Turf One Pty 

Ltd 

Increased scope 

for water fountain 

and associated 

infrastructure, 

additional gates 

for maintenance 

purposes, 

installation of 

book a court 

system, 

drainage  realignm

ent improvements 

etc. 

Tender 

19013 

Inverloch 

Tennis Club 

Courts 

Redevelopmen

t (10%) 

$57,540 $32,279 Turf One Pty 

Ltd 

Additional 

drainage works, 

root barriers, 

Unsuitable 

Subgrade and 

replacement 
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Tender 

19014 

Corinella 

Tennis Courts 

Redevelopmen

t ð (10%) 

$40,203 

 

$19,042 R & C Asphalt 

Paving Pty Ltd 

Additional 

perimeter fencing, 

unsuitable 

subgrade and 

replacement, 

contractor delay 

claims 

Tender 

19016 

Loch 

Wonthaggi 

Road Upgrade 

and Flood 

Mitigation 

(10%) 

$93,513 

 

$87,375 McNeil 

Contracting 

Pty Ltd 

Additional traffic 

management VMS, 

water filled 

barriers, 

unsuitable 

subgrade and 

replacement 

additional 

guardrail, culvert 

extensions 

and  pavement 

works, property 

fencing ð post and 

wire 
 

 

D.6 Melissa Dagg, Capital Works Projects 

1. Capital works projects for Bass Coast Council for the 2019 to 2020 year. Where 

can I read a listing for the total number of works listed, completed with financials?  

2. When looking at Basscoast Councils website, home page, showing the tender 

listing for 2019 to 2020. Why does the listing only report 18 tenders from the 145 

capital works projects listed as at 31/3/20? 

Response: 

A Statement of Capital Works for the year ended 30 June 2020 will be 

reported as part of the annual financial statements. This include s a 

comparison of actual capital expenditure to budget and explanations of 

material variances.  The financial statements will be presented to Council 

for in principle approval at the October Council meeting and incorporated 

in their entirety in the Annual Report.    

Council is only required to enter into a public tender arrangement for 

contracts with a value of more than $150,000 (for the purchase of goods or 

services) or $200,000 (for carrying out of works).  

Most of Councilõs individual capital works projects have budgets of less 

than $150,000.  Council can also access a number of annual supply 

agreements that have previously been awarded following a tender process 

to expedite the delivery of the capital works program. This explains the 

significantly lower number of public tenders compared to the number of 

capital projects.  
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D.7 Peter McMahon, Council Budget  

1. Can Council explain how Crõs Rothfield & Brown could be involved in the 
development process of the budget, but had a conflict of interest when it came to 

voting time? 

2.  Why Councils Draft Budget had $3.08mil allocated to aquatic which finished up at 

$2.825mil once passed? 

Response: 

1. Neither of the conflict of interests that Councillors Rothfield and Brown 

had related to budgetary decisions taken by th e Council as a collective 

when developing the budget. Councillor Rothfieldõs conflict related to 

her standing as a committee member on the Phillip Island Golf Club 

which made a successful submission for funding of $20,000 for a pergola 

while Councillor Bro wn declared a conflict due to the inclusion of 

increased funding for the footpath gaps program in Inverloch compared 

to the draft budget.  

2. The $250,000 reduction in funding for the Aquatics design does not 

represent a scope change. The savings on this budge t are informed by 

advice that Council has on appropriate funding requirements for these 

two projects. The $250,000 saving has been reallocated to the 

Wonthaggi Activity Centre Plan.  

 

 
D.8 Richard Allan Adolphson, Quarterly Financial Report  

Mr Mayor, when will the 4th Quarter Financial report for the period 30 June 2020 be 

published by Council? 

Response: 

Council will consider the financial statements and performance statement 

for the year ending 30 June 2020 at the Council meeting on 21 October 

2020. Council will also receive a report on Councilõs investments portfolio 

and this will made public as part of the agenda.  

 

D.9 Richard Allan Adolphson, Asset Register  

Mr Mayor, council has an asset register comprising all assets in the Bass Coast Shire. 

What is the book asset register value for the Cowes Culture and Community Centre 

as of 1st January 2020 and 30 June 2020? 

Response: 

The carrying value of the Cowes Cultural and Community Centre in 

Councilõs asset register is as follows: 

Asset Class 30 June 2020 ($) 1 January 2020 ($) 

Land 4,834,000 4,681,000 

Buildings  2,557,000 2,596,000 

Total  7,391,000 7,277,000 
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Councilõs asset register had a carrying value of $7,277,000 as at 1 January 

2020, and a value of $7,391,000 as at 30 June 2020 for the Cowes Cultural 
and Community Centre. The majority of value is in the land. A breakdown 

of the asset class of the value of  land and building will be included in the 

minutes.  

 

 
D.10 Mike Fincher,  Drainage ð McKenzie St Wonthaggi 

As Council has allocated money in its budget this year to remedy our problem, what 

approach will be taken to resolve this situation and the amount of money budgeted 

for this fix? 

Response: 

Council is progressing with an option to permanently remove the drainage 

risk in the vicinity  of 102 and 104 McKenzie Street. Some of the details of 

the option is confidential so the budget and exact nature of the works will 

be shared with you when this information is publically available. It is 

expected that the work will be carried out later in the financial year.   

 

 
D.11 Kevin Griffin, Livestreaming  

Council previously advised the community that the implementation of live streaming 

would cost around $2500. Will Council be entirely responsive open and transparent 
by accurately detailing to the community how it spends the almost $100,000 recently 

received from the State Government for the purpose of enhancing live streaming 

facilities? 

Response: 

The purpose of the grant funding is to enhance Councilõs ability to virtually 

deliver services and co mmunity engagement activities.   

The funding will be used to install video conferencing equipment at the 

Wonthaggi Civic Centre, Inverloch Hub, Grantville Service Centre, 

Newhaven Visitor Information Centre and Wonthaggi Depot.  

In addition, the Council Ch amber will be fitted with Audio Visual 

technology to enhance our live streaming capabilities.  

 

 

D.12 Keith Godridge, Inverloch Surf Parade  

I wish to ask the following questions regarding Councils progress on the shared path 

footpath project in Surf Parade Inverloch between Veronica Street and the Surf 

Lifesaving Clubhouse. 

1. When was Councils application for the request consent and approvals submitted 

and to which government departments? 

2. What progress toward the application has been made since my questions to the 

July Council meeting? 
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Response: 

The planning permit amendment was submitted by officers in April of this 
year and is now being considered by the Department of Environment, 

Land, Water and Planning.  Officers are currently responding to the 

Departmentõs request for additional information that was received in 

August.  

 
D.13 Andrew Marston, Cowes Cultural and Community Centre   

Thanks to Council for the prompt release of the latest concept plans which promise a 

very exciting facility. What cost information has been provided so far, and when is 

Council expecting to receive accurate project costs including all fitouts as well as 

construction?      

Response: 

Thank you for the feedback on the Concept Report for the Cowes Cultural 

and Community Centre which adds to the positive reaction we have 

received from the community.  

Council has engaged a Quantity Surveyor to work in parallel wit h the 

design team to provide independent cost plans at each stage of the design 

process.  As the designs for the Cowes Cultural and Community Centre 

are further progressed, the cost plans will be updated to reflect the more 

comprehensive specifications.  W hen the completed drawing package is 

finalised, a final cost plan will be procured to reflect the project 

construction and fitout budget as allocated by Council.  

 

 
D.14 Phillip Heath ð South Gippsland Conservation Society Inc., Inverloch Surf 

Parade  

1. SGCSs ôInverloch Beach Monitoring Reportõ (July 2020) recommends short-term 

protection at Wreck Creek and Flat Rocks through dune renourishment. Recent 

storms resulted in Wreck Creek being under immediate threat. Will Council 

support a dune renourishment program to avoid irreversible loss of this 

environmental feature and threat to Surf Parade? 

2. Given the apparent delay in securing approvals for the Surf Parade Shared Path 

Extension Proposal, will Council divert its 2020/21 funding from this project to 

short-term protection of at-risk, environmentally-significant sections of the 

Inverloch Surf Beach coastline referred to in Q1, to ôhold the lineõ while the 

LCHA continues? 

Response: 

1. The area identified is currently managed by Parks Victoria. The Multi -

agency Regional and Strategic Partnership (RaSP) is about to 

commence a Local Coastal Hazard Assessment and Community 

Resilience Planning project that will inform the long term management 

of the Inverloch foreshore.  The group will continue to monitor the 

impacts of coastal erosion and undertake necessary works as required.  
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2. The funds for the Surf Parade Shared Path Extension Proposal are 

committed and the project is progressing with consents currently being 
sought. Any decision to not expend these funds on the shar ed path 

would require a Council resolution.  

 
D.15 Len Van Der Neut, Coronet Bay Committee of Management  

I seek guiding clarification on authority procedures entrusted to Coronet Bay 

Committee of Management (CBCoM) and seek instruction for recourse when 

CBCoM repeatedly veto requests for a storage shed for Coronet Bay Community 

Garden Association (CBCGA) for which CBCGA sought help from Council, who 

sadly referred them back to CBCoM. 

Response: 

The Community Asset Committee are currently working with Council 

Officers to provide fit for purpose storage in existing structures to assist 

the gardening group.  

 

D.16  Monika, Wind Turbines  

1. Regarding the Wind Turbine being erected at Surf Beach, what local law is 

applicable to consider the impact of noise in advance of the structure being 

erected? 

2. Given the nature of soil in the area, particularly during wet weather, and the lack 

of substantial foundations for the Wind Turbine, what assurance can Council 

provide that the structure will be safe to neighbours? 

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causi ng members of the community. A number of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this one response. Each person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback from the community extremely seriously. We 

acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning p ermit may be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested that construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the si ze of the turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 11 metres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despite community opinio n and the opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Victorian 

Building Authority.  
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The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 
EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is impossible to ascertain noi se impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. The Mayor personally took 

the  issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  

Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 

is considered commercial in nature, eithe r through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes.  

 
 

D.17 Lou Pecora, Wind Turbine  

1. Does council have the power to put an injunction on the erection of the turbine 

until it completes its investigation? 

2. If so, has council done so and if not, why not? 

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causing members of the community.  A number of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this on e response. Each person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback from the community extremely seriously. We 

acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

communit y outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit may be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner an d requested that construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of the turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the ti p is under 11 metres. A building permit is not required as it is not 
attached to a building. Despite community opinion and the opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed  by the Victorian 

Building Authority.  
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The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 
EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

construct ed as it is impossible to ascertain noise impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to  the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the de partment. The Mayor personally took 

the issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the M inister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  

Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 

is considered commercial in nature, either through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes.  

 
 

D.18 Vicki Burke, Wind Turbine   

1. In reference to the wind turbine currently being erected in Surf Beach, I would 

like to know if council will be responsible for compensation claims for property 

devaluation due to this monstrosity? 

2. Will you be reducing rates due to properties being devalued? 

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causing member s of the community.  A number of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this one response. Each person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback  from the community extremely seriously. We 

acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit ma y be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested that construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of th e turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 11 metres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despite community opinion and th e opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 
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checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Victorian 

Building Authority.  

The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 

EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is impossible to ascertain noise impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Healt h and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to p lanning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. The Mayor personally took 

the issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at th e Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  

Council will pursu e any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 

is considered commercial in nature, either through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes . 

 

 
D.19 Emanouil and Mary Savvas, Wind Turbine  

1. We have received email response from both the CEO, Ali Wastie on the 27th 

August and Donna Taylor on the 4th September 2020 and in both instances have 

been advised that they will follow up with updates but we have not heard 

personally anymore from either of them . What is the status on the BC Council 

investigation into the current situation? 

2. If the structure (over 11metres) is put up, and it looks like the owner is well 

under way in doing so, our concerns are the safety aspects to not only our 

property but also any person or wildlife that may be affected. Who will be liable if 

this happens? 

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causing members of the community.  A numb er of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this one response. Each person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback from the community extreme ly seriously. We 

acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  
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Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit may be required. Council off icers 
will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested that construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of the turbine does not trigger  a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 11 metres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despite community opinion and the opinion of 

some building  surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Victorian 

Building Authority.  

The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 

EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is impossible to ascertain noi se impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. The Mayor personally took 

the  issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  

Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 

is considered commercial in nature, eithe r through energy output or use 

for advertising purpo ses. 

 

 

D.20 Kaye Carson, Wind Turbine  

Was the Municipal Building Surveyor aware of the Wind Turbine installation and did 

he carry out due diligence in the light of the Municipal Strategic Statement Review 

2003-Part 3, Strategic Gaps in the Bass Coast Planning Scheme 3.1 Wind Energy  

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causing members of the community.  A number of 

questions came in af ter the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 
been included in this one response. Each person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  
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We are taking the feedback from the community extremely seriously. We 

acknowle dge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit may be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested that construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of the turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 11 metres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despit e community opinion and the opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Victorian 

Building Authority.  

The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that th e turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 

EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is impossible to ascertain noise impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR bo undary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have  requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. The Mayor personally took 

the issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Sh aune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the com munity.  

Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 
turbine is found to breach height requir ements once complete or if its use 

is considered commercial in nature, either through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes.  

 

 

D.21 Norma Van Rees & Anthony Fradkin, Wind Turbine  

1. Has Bass Coast Shire Council Investigated whether the wind turbine being erected 

will result in unreasonable noise from residential premises for the purpose of 

section 48A of the Environment Protection Act 1970? 

2. Has Bass Coast Shire Council investigated wither the wind turbine being erected 
will cause a nuisance for the purpose of the Public Health and Wellbeing Act 

2008? 
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Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 
turbine in Surf Beach is causing members of the community.  A number of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this one response. Eac h person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback from the community extremely seriously. We 

acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit may be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested tha t construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of the turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 11 m etres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despite community opinion and the opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Victori an 

Building Authority.  

The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 

EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is imp ossible to ascertain noise impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. The M ayor personally took 
the issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  

Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 

is considered com mercial  in nature, either through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes.  
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D.22 Ian Juster, Wind Turbine 

Under current planning laws council has so far been unable to stop the proposed 
wind turbine construction at Surf Beach. After the upcoming council elections, what is 

councilsõ commitment to amend local planning laws to prevent further installations of 

this type in residential areas within the Bass Coast Shire?  

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causing members of the community.  A number of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this one response. Eac h person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback from the community extremely seriously. We 

acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit may be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested that construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of the turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 1 1 metres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despite community opinion and the opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Vict orian 

Building Authority.  

The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 

EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is impossible to ascertain noise impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. Th e Mayor personally took 

the issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to s ee if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  

Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 

is considered commercial in nature, either through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes.  
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D.23 Ray Carson, Wind Turbine  

1. Will the Council request a stop construction of the proposed wind turbine at Surf 

Beach until all health and safety concerns have been fully investigated by Council 

2. Did council receive engineering computations for the concrete foundation of the 

wind turbine at Surf Beach 

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causing members of the community.  A number of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this one response. Eac h person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback from the community extremely seriously. We 
acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit may be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested tha t construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of the turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 11 m etres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despite community opinion and the opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Victori an 

Building Authority.  

The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 

EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is imp ossible to ascertain noise impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. The M ayor personally took 

the issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  

Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 

is considered com mercial in nature, either through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes.  
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D.24 John Trigt - Bass Coast Ratepayers & Residents Association, Wind Turbine  

1. Council is aware that a large wind turbine is being installed in Surf Beach. What 
steps will Council take to protect residents from potential health and safety risks, 

and Council from any future liability, firstly during construction and secondly 

during operation? 

2. Bass Coast Planning Scheme 21.09-4 requires, for Surf Beach, òhigh 

qualityé.developmenté..responsive to the.....constraints of a site and character 

of the areaó and òLimit building form to be a maximum of two story's in height (7-

8m)ó. Please explain why these requirements are not applied to this wind turbine? 

Response: 

Council acknowledges the high levels of concern that the proposed wind 

turbine in Surf Beach is causing members of the community.  A number of 

questions came in after the cut off time. Responses to all questions have 

been included in this one response. Eac h person who has submitted a 

question will receive an individual response as well.  

We are taking the feedback from the community extremely seriously. We 

acknowledge that a turbine of this size in a residential setting is not a good 

community outcome.  

Council officers have requested further information from the land owner 

to ascertain whether a planning permit may be required. Council officers 

will need some time assess the additional information. I have personally 

contacted the landowner and requested tha t construction of the turbine 

does not proceed until this assessment has been made.  

To be clear the size of the turbine does not trigger a planning permit as 

the plans submitted by the applicant indicate the turbine from the bottom 

to the tip is under 11 m etres. A building permit is not required as it is not 

attached to a building. Despite community opinion and the opinion of 

some building surveyors in the community this advice has been double 

checked and triple checked and has been confirmed by the Victori an 

Building Authority.  

The Victorian Building Authority have also confirmed that the turbine is 

an unclassifiable structure and therefore exempt from regulations. The 

EPA can only make an assessment on the turbine once it has been 

constructed as it is imp ossible to ascertain noise impact beforehand. The 

site is also outside the RAMSAR boundary wetlands. The Health and 

Wellbeing Act does not prohibit the installation of the turbine.  

At the last Council meeting I advised that I had written to the state 

government to highlight the lack of guidance within the state standard 

controls and have requested amendments to planning schemes to enable 

Council review and oversight of domestic wind turbines.  A response has 

not yet been received from the department. The M ayor personally took 

the issue up with the Minister for Local Government, the Hon Shaune 

Leane last week at the Mayoral Advisory Meeting. The Minister requested 

we immediately send him the details which we did. We are following up 

with the Minister to see if he has any powers at his disposal to enable him 

to intervene on behalf of the community.  
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Council will pursue any and all enforcement options, for example if the 

turbine is found to breach height requirements once complete or if its use 
is considered com mercial in nature, either through energy output or use 

for advertising purposes.  
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E Petitions, Joint Letters , Deputations  and Correspondence    

There were no Petitions, Joint Letters, Deputations and Correspondence.  
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Notices of Motion  
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F Notices of Motion  

F.1 225/20 Establishing a Cultural Heritage, Flora and Fauna reserve on the 

eastern side of Western Port, Cr Geoff Ellis 

         
 

I, Cr Geoff Ellis, hereby give notice that I intend to move a motion at the Ordinary 

Meeting on 16 September 2020, which reads as follows: 

ESTABLISHING A CULTU RAL HERITAGE, FLORA AND FAUNA 

RESERVE ON THE EASTE RN SIDE OF WESTERN P ORT  

Motion  

That Council:  

1. That Council Officers prepare a report to inform Bass Coast Shire 

Council advocacy for a Cultural Heritage, Flora and Fauna reserve 

on the eastern side of Western Port. Officers to consider relevant 

Victorian National Park Association reports and investiga tions.  

2. If required, Council will then create a strategy for such advocacy.  

3. Name of this potential reserve to be decided by the Cultural 

Heritage Stakeholders.  

Background by Councillor  

Nil. 

Officers Comments  

Officers will engage with appropriate representatives from both State and Federal 

Government including DELWP and Parks Victoria to understand the process to 
establish the most appropriate reserve that reflects a Cultural Heritage, Flora and 

Fauna reserve, including environmental and planning requirements, and can provide 

this information in a future Councillor Briefing or Council Report to inform 

Councillors.  

This information, along with appropriate engagement with potentially impacted 

stakeholders, is necessary prior to determining the advocacy strategy if Council 

wishes to proceed. 

 

éééééééééééééééé.. 

Cr Geoff Ellis, Western Port Ward 

Dated: 16 September 2020  

 

 

 
 

Attachments  

There are no attachments for this report 
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Council Decision  

Moved: Cr. Geoff Ellis / Seconded: Cr. Bruce Kent  

That the motion be adopted.  

 

Cr Julian Brown proposed an amendment  

Moved: Cr. Julian Brown / Seconded: Cr. Stephen Fullarton  

That Council:  

1. That Council Officers prepare a report to inform possible Bass Coast 

Shire Council advocacy for a National Park on the eastern side of 

Western Port. Officers to consider relevant Victorian National Park 

Association reports and investigations in that process.  

2. If required, Council will then create a strategy for such advocacy.  

3. Name suggestions for the reserve should be o pen to all  

4. That Council recognizes that the Bunurong Land Council should be a 

key stakeholder in the naming process.  

 

The meeting was adjourned at 1.44pm.  

The meeting resumed at 1.52pm.  

 

LOST  

The motion before Council  

That the motion be adopted.  

CARRIED  
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F.2 226/20 Small Business Resilience Grants - New Program, Cr Les Larke 

         
 

I, Cr Les Larke hereby give notice that I intend to move a motion at the Ordinary 

Meeting on 16 September 2020, which reads as follows: 

SMALL BUSINESS RESILIENCE GRANTS - NEW PROGRAM  

Motion  

That Council reduce Operating Expenditure for 2020/2021 by 1%.  

That $500,000 of the estimated operating expenditure cost savings be 

allocated to a Small Business Resilience Grants - New Program, specifically 

targeting businesses most impacted by the Covid -19 pandemic and with 

gross revenue for the financial year ended 30 June 2020 amounting to no 

more than $125,000. Whilst the onus will be on the business operator to 
demonstrate they have been financially impacted by Covid -19 (including 

the second wave), preference will be given to businesses from the most 

significantly affected sectors including, but not limited to:  

¶ Tourism and events  

¶ Hospitality   

¶ Creative industries including the arts  

¶ Health and wellbeing  

The maximum grant shall be no more than $5,000 subject to the following 

criteria:  

1. Eligible business applicants who were unsuccessful in Councilõs 

Business and Community Resili ence Grants Program may apply;  

2. Eligible business applicants who were successful in Councilõs Business 

and Community Resilience Grants Program and who received less 

than $5,000 may apply for an amount equivalent to the difference 

between what they receiv ed and $5,000; 

3. Business applicants who were successful in Councilõs Business and 

Community Resilience Grants Program and who received $5,000 or 

more are ineligible;  

4. The applicantõs business is located and operates exclusively within 

Bass Coast Shire;  and 

5. Fine-tuning of previous business support guidelines and customised 

specifically for the Small Business Resilience Grants - New Program.  

 

Councillor Comments  

Financial Impact  

Delivering strategic change and putting in place the operational capabilities needed to 

deliver it have always been difficult. Yet, in these uncertain times Council has both 
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compelling reasons and the practical means to make strategic and realisable cost 

reductions to further support local businesses and local jobs, noting: 

a. Councilõs projected operating expenditure for 2020/2021 is $63.778 million;  

b. Based on a. above, an operating expenditure cost reduction of 1%, would 

amount to $637,780;  

c. $500,000 of the estimated operating expenditure cost savings would be 

allocated to a Small Business Resilience Grants - New Program; and 

d. This would result in a positive increase of $137,780 to Councilõs Surplus, Total 

Comprehensive Result and Underlying Operating Surplus for 2020/2021. 

Councilõs direct labour costs excluded from the proposed cost reduction program 

The primary objective of the State Governmentõs Working for Victoria initiative is to 

keep people in employment and stimulate the local economy. Consequently, reducing 

Councilõs direct labour costs would be in breach of any such agreement and cause 

reputational damage to Council and could make Council ineligible for any future 

rounds or extensions to the current Working for Victoria arrangements. 

Example of potential cost reduction  

Present councillors have incurred quite legitimate travel and car kilometre costs, on 

average of $50,000 (in aggregate) per annum. Recently, Council has moved to a virtual 

model for meetings, community engagement and so forth. I envisage much of the 

travel for councillors will not be needed going forward through enacting new work 

arrangements (e.g. remote and flexible arrangements), therefore significant costs 

could be saved. I am suggesting that a similar cost reduction exercise be done for all 

Council outlays (excepting direct labour costs) to identify and harvest the required 

and moderate cost savings of 1% across Council expense lines in order to fund the 

Small Business Resilience Grants ð New Program. 

Community Gra nts not impacted  

The proposed Small Business Resilience Grants ð New program, is separate from the 

usual and continuing series of Community Grants with the latest round which closed 

11 September 2020, now under consideration. 

Officerõs Comments 

Bass Coast Shire Council reviews its financial projections (forecasts) in line with best 

practice on an ongoing basis each quarter. As Council has only just adopted its annual 
budget for the 2020/21 financial year and is currently finalising it 2019/20 financial 

statements, it would be imprudent at this stage for it to make significant uninformed 

cuts to its operating expenditure budget. Additional context regarding the budget 

settings and revenue concessions in the adopted 2020/21 budget are set out below. 

In setting the 2020/21 budget, Council made a number of revenue concessions 

including: 

1. Freezing fees and charges increases for the 202/21 financial year. 

2. A full year waiver of business signage, footpath trading and liquor licence fees. 

3. Three months rent relief to Council lessees. 

4. $40,000 for Business and Event Recovery support. 
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5. Fast tracking a number of strategic initiatives and capital works in order to 

stimulate the local economy. 

Council followed this up with a robust review of the financial settings for the 2020/21 

budget with a focus on fiscal discipline and accompanying cost containment. Significant 

stretch targets were set and exceeded as a result of this review with labour cost 

savings of $1.1 million exceeding the aggregate labour and materials/contracts saving 

target of $1 million. Labour cost savings include a freeze on Senior Officer salary 

increments. Council was as a result of this able to fund $1.2 million in additional 

COVID-19 response initiatives in the Proposed Budget.  

Consistent with other tiers of Government, Councilõs biggest lever to improve 

economic prosperity in Bass Coast is to keep employment levels at an optimum. 

Increased capital expenditure that will deliver lasting community infrastructure and 

improve health and wellbeing outcomes for generations to come contributes to this. 

In 2020/21 Council will invest $38 million in capital projects for our community. 

Councilõs efforts to increase expenditure have recently been rewarded by the receipt 

of significant State Government funding to progress key community infrastructure 

sporting and recreational projects across the municipality. Council has responsibly 

focused employee roles and/or tasks to respond and recover from the current crisis, 

including essential activities, while maintaining the necessary level of human capital in 

our operations to continue delivering core Council services. 

Council Officers recommend that: 

¶ A review of the Business and Community Grants Program be undertaken and a 

report on the effectiveness of the Program be presented to Council. The 

review would measure the effectiveness against its intended objectives prior to 

committing to a future funding round. Seeking feedback from recipients and 

understanding how businesses or organisations implement changes or initiatives 

to either adapt or minimise the impact of COVID-19 would be central to this 

review.  

¶ An in depth review of Councilõs financial performance is carried out as part of 

the second quarter - Mid Year Budget Review. Should this review identify 

significant operational cost savings or additional untied revenue, we will brief 

Council on the organisationõs financial capacity to fund or bring forward 

additional unbudgeted Council priority projects or initiatives.  

¶ Budgetary decisions taken by Council pursuant to this briefing are incorporated 

into the Quarter Two Financial Report.  

  

 

 

 

éééééééééééééééé.. 

Cr Les Larke, Bunurong Ward 

Dated: 16 September 2020  

 

 
 

Attachments  

There are no attachments for this report 
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Council Decision  

Moved: Cr. Les Larke / Seconded: Cr. Julian Brown  

That the motion be adopted.  

LOST  

Cr Les Larke called for a division 

  For    Against  

Cr Brown Cr Le Serve 

Cr Larke Cr Rothfield 

 Cr Tessari 

 Cr Fullarton 

 Cr Whelan 

 Cr Ellis 

 Cr Kent 
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F.3 227/20 Public Transparency Policy, Cr Les Larke 

         
 

I, Cr Les Larke hereby give notice that I intend to move a motion at the Ordinary 

Meeting on 16 September 2020, which reads as follows: 

PUBLIC TRANSPARENCY POLICY  

Motion  

That  Council  review  its  Public  Transparency  Policy  at  the  September  2021 

Ordinary  Meeting  following  comprehensive  communication  and 

engagement  with  Bass Coast  Shire  ratepayers  and residents  by 31 August  

2021.   

Councillor Comments  

The Local Government Act 2020 required Council to adopt a Public Transparency 
Policy by 1 September 2020, and this Policy was adopted at Councilõs 19 August 2020 

Ordinary Meeting due to the short legislative timeframe for completion.    

In that regard, our Community should note Clause 47 of the new Governance Rules 

also adopted at Councilõs 19 August 2020 Ordinary Meeting, and highlight the new 

strict conditions imposed on change of any Council Policy within 12 months of 

adoption. 

Nevertheless, I suggest it is imperative that our Community be given the earliest 

opportunity to comment on Councilõs Public Transparency Policy as a matter of good 

practice. 

Officerõs Comments 

Nil 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

éééééééééééééééé.. 

Cr Les Larke, Bunurong Ward 

Dated: 16 September 2020  

 

 
 

Attachments  

There are no attachments for this report 
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Council Decision  

Moved: Cr. Les Larke / Seconded: Cr. Julian Brown  

That the motion be adopted.  

CARRIED  

Cr Les Larke called for a division 

  For    Against  

Cr Le Serve Cr Fullarton 

Cr Rothfield Cr Ellis (abstained)  

Cr Tessari Cr Kent (abstained)  

Cr Brown  

Cr Larke  

Cr Whelan  
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Councillors Reports  
 



Minutes of Ordinary Meeting  - 16 September 2020  Bass Coast 

Shire Council  

 

Page 38 

G Mayor and Councillors Reports  

G.1 Mayoral Report  - Cr Brett Tessari 

Passing of David Brown  

I would like to acknowledge the passing of Mr David Brown, who was a very close 

friend of mine, and a very close friend of a lot. David who passed away last weekend, 

we as council sent our condolences to his wife Janice, and the kids, Sharyn, Trudy, 

Darren and Simon and their extended families of which they are numerous. David was 

an amazing person who was loved by everybody who came across him, he always had 

a smile on his face and always had a good word about everyone. He was an incredible 

asset to the the Bass Football Club, and it was just three years ago that he and his 

wife Janice were acknowledged for 60 years of service. He was also significantly 

involved at the Wonthaggi Golf Club, a fantastic family man and will be deeply missed 

by everybody who has known David and the Brown family.  

Activities  

- Creative Collaborations and Connection to Country online event 

- Online Community Engagement Event with New Wave Gippsland  

- One Gippsland: Smarter Regions CRC online event 

- Citizenship Ceremony: Thursday 10 September 

Meetings  

Attended Council Workshops and Briefings 

Chaired Councillor Only Meetings 

Weekly meetings with CEO, Council Support and Communications  

Additional Meetings: 

- Food & Fibre Gippsland ð August Board Meeting ð Friday 21st August 

- One Gippsland Mayoral Discussion 

- Local Government Act Implementation Meeting 

- One Gippsland Board Meeting ð Friday 21st August 

- PUGRC Agenda Discussion 

- PUGRC Pre-Ministerial Meeting 

- PINP Meeting with Liz Stinson 

- COVID-19 Briefing with Jan Child 

- Minister Leane & PURGC Meeting 

- Citizenship Ceremonies Discussion 

- Meeting with TS Constructions 

- PUGRC Bi-Monthly Meeting 
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- One Gippsland ð Cowes to Stony Point Car Ferry Business Case 

- Meeting with Parks Victoria 

- Planning Matters Meeting 

- One Gippsland Mayoral Catch Up ð Friday 4 September 

- Meeting with Minister Jonno Duniam 

- Meeting with Stuart from the Gun Club 

- Meeting with Watkins Carnival/Amusements Business 

- Local Government Mayoral Advisory Panel ð Meeting 4 

- MAV Rep Forum 

Other  

Media Enquiries/Interviews 

Phone calls, emails and letters 

Photo opportunity ð Cowes Cultural and Community Centre 

 

 
G.2 Councillor Report - Cr Stephen Fullarton 

David was an incredibly well respected person right through Gippsland in the sporting 

field, in particularly at Bass Football Club and others. He will be sadly missed.  

 

G.3 Councillor Report - Cr Clare Le Serve 

David was certainly a gentleman and really a good bloke. He with Janice, did all those 

years voluntary at the Killy Bass Football Club and he is certainly a well respected 

man. He will be certainly missed.  

 

G.4 Councillor Report - Cr Michael Whelan 

Excellent proactive work by the garbo. The wheel had fallen off my Green Bin, the 

driver noticed it and fixed it there and then, at 5.00am in the morning. Thank you.  

Meeting along with Cr Ellis with the Bunurong Land Council and the Save the Holden 

Bushlands to discuss a possible cultural fauna and flora reserve along the coastal strip.  

As Chair of the SECCCA Councillor Advisory Group and in company of the 

Executive Officer we had an excellent meeting with the Plumbers Union to discuss 

their zero emissions training facility at Narre Warren and  joint advocacy on the new 

Australian Building Code in respect to low emissions housing.   

Briefing on the Smiths Beach Master Plan arranged for the Smiths Beachcombers 

Association  

Inspected the council land at Gap Road along with members of TRPI Food and Waste 

Group and the BCSC General Manager Placemaking   
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G.5 Councillor Report  - Cr Pamela Rothfield 

Special Meeting of Council ð Wonthaggi and San Remo Cemetery Trusts Meeting 

Resource Recovery Gippsland Board Meeting 

Chair PIITS CRG ð Meeting 

Reducing Carbon Emissions Meeting 

Cowes Cultural Centre ð Multiple meetings including PCG and stakeholders 

Councillors only virtual meetings 

Emails, phone calls and correspondence with community members 

 

 

G.6 Councillor Report  - Cr Les Larke 

- Municipal Emergency Management Planning Committee Meetings 

- Bass Coast Health Briefings 

- MAV Webinar ð Local Government Act 2020  

- World Game Facilities Fund Grant Announcement 

- Bass Coast Adult Learning Meeting  

- Mental Health Foundation Covid-19 Webinar 

- Active collaborations through email or chats (by phone or online) across our 

Community in relation to businesses, residents and ratepayers 

Preparation of the following urgent business motion for the 16 September 2020 

Ordinary Meeting of Council, which was disallowed by Council: 

Notice of Motion ð Urgent Business  

I, Cr Les Larke, hereby give notice that I intend to move an urgent motion at the 

Ordinary Meeting on 16 September 2020, which reads as follows: 

ECONOMIC MODELLING AND IMPACT OF COVID -19 

Motion  

THAT Council engage an independent expert to complete economic modelling on the 

impacts of COVID-19 on the entirety of Bass Coast Shire, and report to Council by 

28 February 2021. 

In that regard, the modelling to forecast the economic impact of COVID-19 over a 

five year period, with an understanding of the likely depth and duration of the 

economic downturn to help guide Councilõs ongoing efforts in Bass Coast Shireõs 

recovery.  

The modelling to also take account of: 

-  Victorian State Government restrictions as outlined in the so called 

ôCoronavirus (COVID-19) roadmapõ; 
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- The opportunity to leverage other economic studies relevant to Bass Coast 

Shire prepared at the Federal, State and Local level, including but not exclusive 

to such organisations as Destination Gippsland, Phillip Island Nature Parks, 

Destination Phillip Island, Agricultural, Industry and Business Groups; and 

- Any other pertinent Federal, State, Gippsland Regional and Council Strategies 

and Plans  

 

éééééééééé.. 

Cr Les Larke, Councillor 

Dated: 16 September 2020 

 

D.7 Councillor Report - Cr Geoff Ellis 

August : 

19: Ordinary Meeting of council and related briefings. 

20: Bass Coast South Gippsland Reconciliation Group. 

21: Briefing re Local Government Act. 

22: Attended launch of upgrades to Wonthaggi Soccer facilities. 

24: Briefings with Mayor, CEO and councillors. 

25: Briefing re Citizenship  Ceremony. 

Creative Collaborations and Connection to Country. 

27: Meeting -  Steering Committee of Coastal Connections. 

31: Briefings with Mayor and CEO and councillors. 

31: Bass Coast Artists Society AGM - Elected President. 

31: Artspace Wonthaggi AGM - Elected president. 

 

September:  

1: Community Engagement re Self Advocacy with New Wave Gippsland. 

7: Briefings with Mayor and CEO and councillors. 

7: Briefing re Coronet Bay Wetlands. 

9: Councillor Briefings. 

10: South Coast Partnership to Prevent Men's Violence Against Women. 

10: Meeting with SHB and Bunurong Land Council. 

10: Citizenship Ceremonies. 

14:  Briefings with Mayor and CEO and councillors. 

16: Ordinary Meeting of Council which, as always, went very smoothly thanks the 

diligence of our Governance Team 
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H Reports Requiring  Council Decision  

H.1 Planning Application 190399 - 1/8-10 Keltie Avenue and 140 McKenzie 

Street, Wonthaggi 

File No:  CM20/500 

Division:  Place Making  

Council Plan Strategic Objective:  Our Character   

Celebrating the uniqueness of our 

townships 

         
 

Application Details  

Use/Development Sought:  Use and development of the land for a restricted retail 

premises and retail premises, the alteration of access to 

a Road Zone Category 1 (McKenzie Street/ Bass 

Highway), display of internally illuminated business  

identification signage and reduction in the bicycle 

facilities  

The Land:  1/8-10 Keltie Avenue and 140 McKenzie Street, 

Wonthaggi VIC 3995  

  CA 4C Sec 117 Parish of Wonthaggi  and CA 4E Sec 117 

Parish of Wonthaggi  

Planning Scheme:  Bass Coast Planning Scheme  

Zoning:  Clause 33.01 Industrial 1 Zone (IN1Z)  

Overlays:  n/a 

 

Conflict of Interest  

Cr Brett Tessari declared a Conflict of Interest in agenda item H.1 under section 78 

of the Local Government Act 1989. He left the meeting at 2.42pm and took no part 

in the debate or decision 

Cr Geoff Ellis assumed the position of Chair at 2.42pm.  

Cr Julian Brown declared a Conflict of Interest in agenda item H.1 under section 78 of 

the Local Government Act 1989. He left the meeting at 2.42pm and took no part in 

the debate or decision 

Declaration  

The author has no direct or indirect interests in relation to this report. 

Executive Summary  

This application proposes to use and develop the land for a restricted retail premises, 

the alteration of access to a Road Zone Category 1 (McKenzie Street/ Bass Highway), 
display internally illuminated business identification signage and reduction in the 

bicycle facilities at 1/8-10 Keltie Avenue and 140 McKenzie Street, Wonthaggi VIC 

3995. 
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The proposal triggers the need for a planning permit under the following clauses of 

the Bass Coast Planning Scheme:  

¶ Clause 33.01-4 (Industrial 1 Zone) as a permit is required to construct a 

building or construct or carry out works; 

¶ Clause 52.05-12 as a permit is required for business identification signage 

which exceed 8sqm in total size; 

¶ Clause 52.29-2 as a permit is required to alter or access to a Road Zone 

Category 1 (RDZ1); and  

¶ Clause 52.34-2 as a permit is required to reduce any requirement of Clause 

52.34-5 and Clause 52.34-6 for bicycle parking. 

The application was advertised and received seven (7) submissions. 

This report addresses the planning merits of the proposal and the issues raised by 

submitters. It concludes that the proposal accords with the relevant provisions of the 

Planning Scheme.  

On this basis, it is recommended that Council resolve to issue a notice of decision to 

grant a planning permit for application 190399. 

Reason a Council Decision is required  

¶ Councilõs delegations require that applications for developments of more than 

$3 million be received by Council for determination. The cost of development 

for this application is $10 million.  As well, Councilõs delegations require 

applications that attract five or more objections to be determined by Council, 

the application attracted seven (7) objections throughout the notice period.  

Application Details  

This application proposes to use and develop the land for a restricted retail premises 

and retail premises, the alteration of access to a Road Zone Category 1 (McKenzie 

Street/ Bass Highway), display of internally illuminated business identification signage 

and a reduction in the bicycle facilities in accordance with Overall Site Plan, Floor 

Plan, Roof Plan and Elevation Plans prepared Bunnings Group Limited dated 1 May 

2020.  

The application includes the following:  

Use of the land 

The application proposes the use of the site as a Bunnings Warehouse.  

The land use as defined as the Planning Scheme is restricted retail premises in which 

the office, playground, café and BBQ facilities/ area are ancillary.  

Buildings and works 

The buildings and works include a large warehouse with an internal café, associated 

playground, DIY workshop area, and ancillary offices in a mezzanine level.  

The overall heights of the building is 8.75m to the top of the parapet and 9.5m to the 

top of the entry sign.  

The total retail area is 9203.73 square metres: 

¶ Fully enclose warehouse = 4 467.21 square metres  
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¶ Fully enclosed Timber Trade Sales = 1 883.15 square metres  

¶ Fully enclosed Building Materials and Landscape Yard = 1 027.11 square 

metres  

¶ Outdoor Nursery = 766.89 square metres  

¶ Ancillary Bagged Goods to Outdoor Nursery = 1 059.37 square metres  

Access  

The development proposes vehicle access from White Road, Keltie Avenue and 

McKenzie Street (Bass Highway).  

The access ways for the proposed development are detailed as follows:  

¶ McKenzie Street (Bass Highway): 

o Left in and left out south bound for customers to the car parking area; and  

o Left in for goods/ delivery south bound. 

¶ White Road:  

o Left and right in/out for customers to the car parking area. 

¶ Keltie Avenue:  

o Left out for goods/ delivery north bound.  

Signage  

The proposed signage will be displayed on all 4 elevations with the text saying, 

ôBunnings Warehouse, Our policy ð lowest prices are just the beginningõ (see Figure 3).  

¶ North elevation: two signs on the northern elevation:  

o Sign 1. Measuring 15.769m long x 4.4m and 4.92m wide; and 

o Sign 2. Measuring 15.8m long x 3.6m and 6.6m wide.  

¶ South elevation: the same two signs are proposed on the southern 

elevation: 

o Sign 1. 15.769m x 4.4m and 4.92m; and 

o Sign 2. 15.8m x 3.6m and 6.6m. 

¶ East elevation: one sign on the eastern elevation:  

o 15.769m long x 4.3m and 4.392m wide.  

¶ West elevation: the same two signs are proposed on the western elevation: 

o Sign 1. 5.808m long by 1.6m and 1.8m wide; and 

o Sign 2. 5.82m x 1.4m and 2.5 wide.  

Bike and Car Parking  

The statutory car parking requirement for the proposed land use is 152 spaces.  

The proposal includes 223 car parking spaces, 201 to be located to the northern 

section of the site for customers and 22 spaces located to the southern section of the 

site for staff.  



Minutes of Ordinary Meeting  - 16 September 2020  Bass Coast 

Shire Council  

 

Bass Coast Shire Council Page 46 

The car parking area includes 8 all-access spaces and 8 trailer spaces.  

The 10 bike parking spaces will be provided on the south ðwestern corner of the site 

adjacent to McKenzie Street.  

A copy of the site plan, floor plan, and elevation plans are shown below from Figure 

1- Figure 4.  

Documentation to support the application included:  

¶ Development plans is provided as Attachment One.  

¶ Traffic Impact Assessment (TIA) prepared by OõBrien Traffic; 

¶ Landscape Plan prepared by Wallbrink Landscape Architecture;  

¶ Preliminary Arboricultural Assessment Report prepared by Arbor Survey; 

and 

¶ Drainage Strategy prepared by Lowe Engineering.  

¶ Supporting reports are included in Attachment Two ðAT-2. 
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Figure 1. Site plan of the proposed development on the subject site at 1/8-10 Keltie 

Avenue and 140 McKenzie Street, Wonthaggi. 
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Figure 2. Roof plan of the proposed development on the subject site at 1/8-10 Keltie 

Avenue and 140 McKenzie Street, Wonthaggi. 

 

 

Figure 3. South and West elevation plans of the proposed development on the subject 

site at 1/8-10 Keltie Avenue and 140 McKenzie Street, Wonthaggi. 
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Figure 4. North and East elevation plans for the proposed development on the subject 

site at 1/8-10 Keltie Avenue and 140 McKenzie Street, Wonthaggi. 

Background  

¶ Following is a description of the subject site and other relevant information 

pertaining to the allotment.  

¶ Site Dimensions ¶ Perimeter dimensions of the combined 

allotments include: 

¶ White Road Frontage (north- 

east)104.91m (to White Road) x 87.31m 

(north) x 126.12m west (to McKenzie 

Street) x 162.42 south x 60.87m east 

¶ Site Area ¶ 2.17 ha (21 700 square metres) 

¶ Site Frontage ¶ 104.91m to White Road  

¶ 126.12m to McKenzie Street 

¶ Topography ¶ Reasonably flat but the land slopes from 

the east to west slightly from 30.0 - 28.5m 

AHD. 

¶ Vegetation Cover ¶ 87 trees located within the subject site 

¶ 10 trees located on the road reserves of 

Keltie Avenue, White Road and McKenzie 

Street (Bass Highway)  

¶ Current Use ¶ Hotel/ Motel and Caravan Park formerly 

Miners Rest.  

¶ Easements ¶ n/a on either allotment.  
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¶ Restrictive Covenants ¶ There is one restriction on each Title 

which relates to the former coal mining 

era of Wonthaggi. The restriction states 

that the land may be used for the 

purposes of search for and obtaining the 

reserved minerals. As well, the restriction 

states that there must be a right to 

resume the land for mining purposes 

pursuant to section 205 of the Land Act 

1958.  

¶ There is minimal risk in the approval of 

the planning permit application given the 

restriction on Title.  

¶ Aboriginal Cultural 

Heritage Sensitivity 

¶ No, the site is not in an area of Aboriginal 

Cultural Heritage significance.  

¶ Planning Permit 

History 

¶ Former planning permits on the site of 

140 McKenzie Street:  

¶ 180184 ð Subdivision of the land into two 

lots issued on 18 October 2018. This permit 

is live however the subdivision has not yet 

been completed.  

¶ 170058-1 ð Amendment to Planning Permit 

170058 which is still outstanding.  

¶ 170058 - Use and development of the land 

for a service station and convenience 

restaurant, hotel, advertising signage and 

works within category 1 issued on 17 
November 2017. Planning Permit 170058 was 

extended on 25 October 2019 and is 

required to commence on 17 November 

2021.  

¶ 070386 ð Construction of a pergola issued 

on 17 August 2007. 

¶ 0299- Extend the trading hours for the 
existing liquor license refused on 30 June 

2003.   

¶ 00469 ð Erect an advertising sign refused on 

9 February 2001.  

 

¶ The subject site is located in Wonthaggi on the eastern side of the corner of 

White Road and McKenzie Street. The subject site is irregular in shape and is 

currently developed as the Capital Entertainment (pub and bistro) and Miners 

Rest Motel and Caravan Park. The Miners Rest Caravan Park is accessed from 

White Road whereas the Capital and Motel is accessed directly onto the frontage 

of McKenzie Street.  
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¶ Surrounding the subject site is the following land use and development:  

¶ North: a public reserve on the corner of White Road and McKenzie Street which 

is zoned as PPRZ and is currently vacant of development. Further north from the 

subject site is residential development of North Wonthaggi as well as a 

Kindergarten on the opposite side (northern) of White Road.  

¶ South: A mixture of commercial and industrial businesses and further south on 

McKenzie Street is the Ambulance Victoria Wonthaggi Branch.  

¶ East: directly east of the subject site is Keltie Avenue which is a gravel non-

through road. Further east, is a mixture of commercial and industrial businesses, 

residential development, DELWP owned land which is vacant of development 

which a large amount vegetation, the Wonthaggi CFA depot, and North 

Wonthaggi Primary School.  

¶ West: directly opposite the subject site on the western side of McKenzie Street is 

established residential development which consists mostly of single storey 

detached dwellings with individual crossovers to McKenzie Street. Behind the 

residential development along McKenzie Street and further west is the Wonthaggi 

Golf Course.  

 

Figure 5. Aerial photograph of the subject site at 1/8-10 Keltie Avenue and 140 

McKenzie Street, Wonthaggi (highlighted in red) and immediate surrounds.  


























































































































